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OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals and the respondents cross-

appeal the opinion of an Administrative Law Judge filed

September 3, 2013, finding that the claimant has failed to

prove that he is entitled to additional medical treatment

for his 2005, back injury in the form of lumbar surgery, but

that he is entitled to continuing pain management treatment

for his 2005 injury.  Our carefully conducted de novo review
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of this claim in its entirety reveals that the

Administrative Law Judge opinion should be affirmed in part

and reversed in part.  More specifically, we find that the

claimant has failed to prove that he is entitled to lumbar

surgery in connection with his 2005, injury.  Therefore,

that portion of the Administrative Law Judge’s opinion is

affirmed.  We further find that the claimant has also failed

to prove that continuing and additional treatment in the

form of pain management is reasonably necessary for the

treatment of his 2005 back injury.  Therefore, that portion

of the Administrative Law Judge opinion should be reversed

and those benefits denied.

While the history of this claim is somewhat

complex, the presenting issue is relatively simple: whether

the claimant is entitled to additional medical treatment for

his compensable back injury of June, 2005.  It is undisputed

that on June 4, 2005, the claimant sustained an injury in

the form of a cervical and lumbar strain when he fell from

his concrete truck while discharging his employment duties

for the respondent-employer.  Respondents accepted

compensability of the claimant’s injury, and the respondent

carrier paid for reasonably necessary medical treatment

related thereto.  This medical treatment included numerous
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diagnostic studies, specialist evaluations and treatment,

and cervical surgery performed by Dr. Raben.  The claimant

reached the end of his healing period for his neck and back

injuries on February 14, 2007.  Respondents accepted and

paid an 18% permanent physical impairment rating over which

the claimant was awarded 10% wage loss disability benefits.

Pursuant to an opinion filed September 29, 2009,

an Administrative Law Judge found that continuing medical

treatment in the form of pain management and physical

therapy was reasonably necessary for the treatment of the

claimant’s 2005 injury.  The award of this medical treatment

was later affirmed by the Full Commission in an opinion

filed July 21, 2010.  Subsequently, the Court of Appeals

affirmed the Full Commission opinion in this matter.  It is

this continued treatment that is now in dispute along with

the claimant’s alleged need for lumbar surgery. 

The record reflects that from May of 2004, up

until the claimant’s work-related injury of June, 2005, the

claimant underwent medical treatment for chronic back and

ankle pain that allegedly resulted from a previous work-

related injury with another employer.  These records further

reflect that the claimant had taken OxyContin for five years

prior to that treatment.  According to these same records,



Sykes - F505997 4

the claimant was advised by his physician at the Gainesville

Medical Clinic on May 27, 2005, that he would no longer

prescribe narcotics to the claimant due to his obtaining

multiple narcotic prescriptions from several doctors

simultaneously.  We note that this was just eight days prior

to the claimant’s 2005, work-related injury. 

Thereafter, in July of 2005, Dr. Rosenzweig noted

a “disturbing discrepancy” between the claimant’s reported

and his observed symptoms and physical limitations.  Dr.

Rosenzweig described this discrepancy as a “red flag

regarding symptom magnification and/or embellishment.” 

Likewise, in May of 2006, Dr. Raben noted exaggerated pain

behavior with regard to the claimant’s neck complaints.

On February 14, 2007, Dr. Eric Akin opined that

after a “full gambit” of medical treatment, the claimant had

reached maximum medical improvement for his 2005, work-

related injury.  Doctor Akin noted that this medical

treatment included anti-inflammatories, narcotic pain

relievers, and muscle relaxers.  Although Dr. Akin stated

that the claimant may require “intermittent treatments from

a pain management specialist indefinitely,” he advised the

claimant that surgery for his lumbar spine was not likely to

improve his condition. 
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The record reveals that the claimant continued to

seek medical treatment from Dr. Naheed Bashir, consisting

primarily of pain medication management and periodic

injections, after he reached the end of his healing period

in February of 2007.  The claimant’s most recent medical

treatment of record with Dr. Bashir was on May 14, 2013,

when the claimant presented for a follow-up appointment.  

In addition to his treatment with Dr. Bashir, the

record shows that the claimant received treatment at the

Memorial Hospital Pain Center clinic in Belleville,

Illinois.  For example, the record reflects that the

claimant was seen there on May 1, 2013, by APN, Carol

Kadonsky.  The record further reflects that the claimant

presented on that date with lower back pain that reportedly

radiated down both legs.  The claimant denied neck pain or

headaches at that visit.  

According to the history portion of the report of

that visit, Ms. Kadonsky noted as follows:

A 47-year-old male arrived to
the Pain Clinic with his
mother for complaints of lower
back pain. He has been seen by
Dr. Schultz for several years
for chronic neck[,] chronic
back [,] chronic knee pain.
His initial injury started in
2005 after falling off a



Sykes - F505997 6

cement mixer. He also had a
motorcycle accident years ago
fracturing both legs and has
had multiple motor vehicle
collisions in the past, as
well as physical wounds
including stab wounds when he
worked as a bouncer years ago.
During his last visit, he was
instructed by Dr. Schultz to
follow-up with his primary
care physician for knee
braces. However, the patient
states that he has not been
able to do that. He was
positive for marijuana on his
Ameritox Medication Screening
on March 12, 2013 indicating
noncompliance with his opiate
agreement with the Pain
Management Clinic. According
to the Illinois Prescription
Monitoring Program, he has
been receiving hydromorphone
and oxycodone/acetaminophen
from Dr. Naheed Bashir who the
patient reports he sees for
pain management. Today he
rates his pain as 10/10. He
has used a back brace in the
past, TENS and was also on
Methadone treatment in 2010.
Today we discussed concerns
for using marijuana and
receiving medications for
several prescriptions. He
states that when he gets the
medications in the mail, he
sends them back if he doesn’t
need them. He reports his pain
is worse when he tries to walk
and with most movements. His
pain is reduced by lying down
and taking pain medications.
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Finally, these documents reflect that the claimant

underwent an MRI on November 29, 2012, which revealed

degenerative disc disease of the lumbar spine, and that the

claimant suffered from chronic lumbar pain, and long-term

medication use. 

The record demonstrates that the claimant was

initially evaluated on July 7, 2010, by neurosurgeon at the

Center for Orthopedics and Neuroscience of Southern

Illinois, Dr. Robert Schultz.  According to a report of that

evaluation, Dr. Schultz did not feel the claimant would

benefit from his services, and he recommended that the

claimant see a psychiatrist.  In the meantime, Dr. Schultz

ordered MRI studies of the claimant’s cervical and lumbar

spine.  According to an Office Follow-Up note from Dr.

Schultz dated August 31, 2010, these studies, which were

conducted on July 14, 2010, showed the claimant’s prior

cervical fusion from C4-7; large spurs at C6-7 on the right

with moderate stenosis; mild to moderate stenosis at C4-5 on

the right; degenerative disc disease at the lowest two

levels of the claimant’s lumbar spine; a questionable

annular tear at L4-5 on the right; and, a central tear and

possible small herniation at L5-S1.  Dr. Schultz referred

the claimant back to Dr. Bashir for possible cervical facet
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blocks and cervical rhizotomy.  

A discogram conducted on November 1, 2010, showed

the following results:

1. L4-5 broad-based diffused
disk bulging with annular tear
and posterior annular contrast
leaking. The patient reported
partially concordant lower
back pain and mid back pain.
However, the patient also
reported pain to his right rib
and stomach which appears not
consistent with L4 nerve root.
2. L5, S1 posterior disk
bulging without concordant
lower back pain.
3. L3-4 minor posterior
annular tear without
concordant lower back pain. 

In a follow-up note dated December 7, 2010, Dr.

Schultz stated:

Phillip Sykes was in the
office today. He was last seen
on the 5th of October 2010. We
sent him for diskograms at L3-
4, L4-5, and L5-S1. L3-4 had
no tear and did not reproduce
his pain. L4-5 had tear and
reproduced pain. It was
partial concordant. L5-S1 had
a tear and did not reproduce
any concordant pain.
Therefore, I don’t think a
direct attack on any of the
disks in the patient’s back
would guarantee him a good
chance at pain relief. I think
spinal cord stimulation would
be a consideration.
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Finally, Dr. Schultz noted that the claimant

continued to receive pain management treatment with Dr.

Bashir.

A follow-up visit clinic note from May 3, 2012,

reflects that the claimant advised Dr. Schultz that he did

not want further treatment from Dr. Bashir.  Therefore, Dr.

Schultz referred the claimant to Dr. Anderson.  The record

reflects that the claimant continued under the care of Dr.

Bashir thereafter.

Prior to commencing treatment with Dr. Schultz,

the claimant underwent an independent medical evaluation

with Dr. Earl Peeples on April 9, 2009.  In his lengthy

report of that evaluation, which included a thorough review

of the claimant’s medical records to date, Dr. Peeples noted

that the claimant’s observed physical limitations did not

correlate with the results of his objective testing.  “He

was positive in non-organic signs,” stated Dr. Peeples.  The

doctor summarized his comprehensive report, in part, as

follows:

Mr. Sykes fell off a ladder
landing flat and his immediate
behavior was inconsistent with
major spine injury. He arose,
reported his injury, drove a
very large truck back to his
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place of employment and then
drove a vehicle to the
emergency room.
Initial evaluation over
several months, including a
detailed neurological
examination by Dr. Rutherford,
produced no evidence of any
neurological deficit. The only
thing discovered were chronic
changes related to multilevel
degenerative disc disease with
osteophyte disc complex at
multiple cervical levels. He
also has a narrow cervical
canal congenitally.
The absence of neurological
changes and the absence of
traumatic injury documented by
MRI excludes serious spinal
trauma at the time of his fall
on the basis of MRI anatomy
and neurological examinations
by a competent neurologist,
Dr. Rutherford. Later he
sought care from Dr. Raben who
initially found no motor
deficits, but based on
multilevel degenerative
changes elected to proceed
with three level anterior
cervical fusion, a most
unusual procedure. Dr. Knox
concurred in operative
intervention on the basis of
degenerative changes. Neither
physician mentioned a
traumatic change or a
neurological deficit forcing
surgery to be performed. The
classic indications for
necessity of cervical surgery
in the form of cervical
instability threatening spinal
cord function or progressive
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neurological deficit are
absent.

Upon further noting that the claimant had

undergone no psychological evaluation, despite his pre-

existing history of chronic pain, Dr. Peeples stated:

Mr. Sykes reports that the
[cervical] surgery produced no
improvement and only
worsening; however, there is
no documented deficit in the
spinal cord or in his
subsequent exams to correspond
with his current pain behavior
and with his current pain
diagram. 
To summarize, it is my opinion
that no traumatic lesion to
the cervical [spine] was
identified related to the fall
from the truck. This is also
true of the lumbar spine. His
continued complaints of pain
are not supported by any
anatomic traumatic injury. His
postoperative response to
surgery is not supported by
the pre and postoperative
findings which were all
degenerative. Of conspicuous
absence in this file is an
MMPI evaluation or other
psychological evaluation to
explain this man’s unusual
behavior and pain
distribution. The pain diagram
in and of itself, a copy of
which is attached, provides
essentially documentation of a
non-physical basis to his
complaints.
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In conclusion. Dr. Peeples noted that further

invasive treatment was not indicated for the claimant,

especially in view of the lack of identifiable physical

abnormality.  Nor did Dr. Peeples recommended the continued

use of narcotic medications in the claimant’s case.  The

only treatment recommended by Dr. Peeples was an unrelated

psychological evaluation. 

On January 23, 2012, Dr. Peeples drafted an update

to his previous opinion of the claimant’s condition. 

According to his review of Dr. Schultz’s medical records

pertaining to the claimant’s treatment, Dr. Peeples noted

that Dr. Schultz was attempting to evaluate a complex case

without prior records.  Further, Dr. Peeples reiterated

that, in the absence of traumatic anatomy, and especially in

view of unsuccessful surgical treatment, no physical basis

for further surgery or narcotic treatment was indicated for

the claimant.  Opining that the only legitimate form of

treatment remaining for the claimant was psychological, Dr.

Peeples stated:

Mr. Sykes requires no care, I
repeat, no care for his spine
related to the fall. Due to
pre-existing psychological
abnormalities, iatrogenic
narcotics addiction, and
chronic pain complaints, he
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does require evaluation and
treatment. His spine should be
left alone and his real
problems should be treated. 
...
There is an abundance of
evidence from prior medical
evaluations and behavior that
a nonphysical basis is a more
probable than not explanation
for his intractable spinal
pain complaints in the absence
of established traumatic
anatomy. There is no
neurosurgical or orthopedic
explanation for his pain
complaints. The structural
changes are all degenerative.

Opining that elective surgery or invasive

procedures for pain were contraindicated for the claimant,

Dr. Peeples concluded that the claimant’s care up to that

point had been harmful, and he stated that the claimant

would have been better off to have never seen a physician. 

In a subsequent supplemental report dated December 23, 2012,

Dr. Peeples reiterated his earlier opinions and added the

following:

I have been unable to discover
by personal exam, as indicated
in my 2009 IME report, and in
my previous review of January
2012, any objective evidence
of traumatic anatomy in Mr.
Sykes’ (sic). No other
physicians discovered and
recorded traumatic anatomy.
Degenerative changes were
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multilevel, obvious, and
repeatedly documented by
multiple physicians.

In a letter dated March 22, 2012, Dr. Schultz

stated his belief that the claimant’s June 5, 2005, work-

related accident was the major cause for his need for lumbar

surgery.  Thereafter, in a five-page letter to claimant’s

counsel dated December 18, 2012, Dr. Schultz presented a

detailed and concise overview of his treatment of the

claimant.  Of particular note in that letter is Dr.

Schultz’s statements as follows:

I have come to treat one
Phillip Sykes. The first time
I saw him he was a 45-year-
old, right-handed, disabled
white male who had multiple
significant injuries in the
past. Probably the most
significant was a motorcycle
incident many years ago in
which he fractured both legs
and both feet. ... He has had
at least five motor vehicle
accidents. He was assaulted
and stabbed multiple times
when he was working as a
bouncer at a night club.

 
In a clinic note dated January 30, 2013, Dr.

Schultz indicated that the claimant had previously been

warned that he would be dismissed from the clinic should he

fail another drug screening.  Although the record indicates
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that the claimant did fail his subsequent screening, he was

not dismissed from Dr. Schultz’s clinic.

Finally, we note that in 2007, both Dr. Akins and

Dr. Alander opined that the claimant did not require back

surgery.  Further, we reiterate that in July of 2010, Dr.

Schultz wrote that there was nothing he could do for the

claimant, and he advised the claimant to seek psychiatric

care, only to change his opinion in 2012.

The appellant bears the burden of proof in

establishing entitlement to benefits under the Arkansas

Workers’ Compensation Act and must sustain that burden by a

preponderance of the evidence.  Dalton v. Allen Engineering

Co., 66 Ark. App. 201, 989 S.W.2d 543 (1999); Morrow v.

Morrow, 5 Ark. App. 260., 635 S.W.2d 823 (1982).  Further,

pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a),  medical benefits

owed under the Workers’ Compensation Act are only those that

are reasonable and necessary. Id.  

Questions concerning the credibility of witnesses

and the weight to be given to their testimony are within the

exclusive province of the Commission.  Powers v. City of

Fayetteville, 97 Ark. App 251, 248 S.W.3d 516 (2007).  When

there are contradictions in the evidence, it is within the

Commission’s province to reconcile conflicting evidence and
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to determine the true facts.  Cedar Chem. Co. v. Knight, 99

Ark. App. 162, 258 S.W.3d 394 (2007).  The Commission is not

required to believe the testimony of the claimant or any

other witness, but may accept and translate into findings of

fact only those portions of the testimony that it deems

worthy of belief. Id.  However, the Commission may not

arbitrarily disregard the testimony of any witness. 

Patchell v. Wal-Mart Stores, Inc., 86 Ark. App. 230, 184

S.W.3d 31 (2004).  Moreover, the Commission has the

authority to resolve conflicting evidence and this extends

to medical testimony.  Foxx v. American Transp., 54 Ark.

App. 115, 924 S.W.2d 814 (1996).  The Commission has the

duty of weighing the medical evidence as it does any other

evidence, and the resolution of any conflicting medical

evidence is a question of fact for the Commission to

resolve.  Emerson Electric v. Gaston, 75 Ark. App. 232, 58

S.W.3d 848 (2001); CDI Contractors McHale, 41 Ark. App. 57,

848 S.W.2d 941 (1993); McClain v. Texaco, Inc., 29 Ark. App.

218, 780 S.W.2d 34 (1989).

With more than 200 pages of medical records in the

file, highlighting only those medical facts that are most

relevant in this claim is challenging.  However, we note

that the medical records prior to the hearing of 2009, show
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the absence of any objective findings of traumatic injury to

the claimant’s spine, as do records containing the results

of diagnostic testing conducted since that time.  And,

although the claimant testified at the most recent hearing

that his condition has significantly worsened since 2009, we

find that the claimant’s testimony is not credible.  One has

only to review the transcript, which is replete with

inconsistencies and exaggerations, to find that the claimant

is not a credible witness.  Therefore, we discount his

testimony with regard to his physical limitations, his level

of pain, or his degree of disability.  Likewise, we find

that the claimant’s mother has offered unreliable testimony

on his behalf in that her testimony, which is based

primarily on subjective reports of his condition by the

claimant, reflects limited first-hand knowledge of the

claimant’s true condition.  Therefore, we are constrained to

rely primarily on the medical records after the 2009 hearing

in this claim in order to ascertain the claimant’s current

treatment needs.  

Based on these records, which basically come down

to  contradictory physician opinions, we find that the

claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that additional medical treatment in any form or



Sykes - F505997 18

fashion is still reasonably necessary for the treatment of

his 2005, work-related injury.  

While we acknowledge that anyone as “accident

prone” as the claimant appears to be is bound to end up with

some permanent physical complaints, we note that the

claimant had a clearly established pattern of prescription

medication overuse, or even abuse, well before his accident

of 2005.  For example, the record demonstrates that the

claimant had already used OxyContin, a potent opioid, for

five years at the time of his 2005, accident as the result

of a prior accident.  And, even though not prescribed to the

claimant by Dr. Schultz at the time, he tested positive for

this substance in December of 2012.  When the test was

repeated in January of 2013, the claimant tested positive

for methadone - also not prescribed by Dr. Schultz. 

Further, the claimant has tested positive on more than one

occasion for illegal and un-prescribed substances, such as

marijuana.  The record reveals that in addition to

Oxycontin, the claimant continues to be prescribed numerous

other narcotic medications, to include Xanax and Soma.  

The claimant claimed that he requested that Dr.

Schultz  switch his pain management doctor from Dr. Bashir

to another provider because she tried to push morphine on
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him, and he did not want to take morphine.  However, the

record confirms that the claimant failed to switch pain

management providers after Dr. Schultz referred him to Dr.

Anderson.  Moreover, the record reflects that, upon his

request, Dr. Bashir prescribed the claimant MS Contin on his

last visit of record in May of 2013, and that the claimant,

in fact, had taken Dilaudid and Endocet on a routine basis

as prescribed by Dr. Bashir prior to that time.  In

addition, the record reflects that the claimant had a

history of problematic narcotic use long before his 2005,

work-related accident.  The record indicates that the

claimant was informed just days prior to his 2005, accident

that he would no longer be prescribed narcotics for pain

management because of his abuse of prescriptions narcotics.  

While we do not find the claimant’s testimony

concerning his use of narcotic medications or his alleged

continued need for pain management services credible, we

find credible Dr. Peeples’ opinion that an abundance of

evidence from prior medical evaluations and behavior shows

that a nonphysical basis is a more probable than not

explanation for the claimant’s intractable spinal pain

complaints, particularly in the absence of established

traumatic anatomy.  A thorough review of the claimant’s
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comprehensive medical records supports Dr. Peeples’ opinion

that there is no neurosurgical or orthopedic explanation for

the claimant’s pain complaints; that the structural changes

in his spine are all degenerative.  Therefore, we find

substantial evidence exists to support that the claimant has

a narcotics dependency issue that predates his June, 2005,

injury, and which is entirely unrelated to that injury.

In his most recent opinion, the Administrative Law

Judge recited portions of his 2009 opinion pertaining to

evidence that the claimant exaggerated his condition. 

Nonetheless, the Administrative Law Judge found in 2009,

that the claimant had 1) suffered compensable injuries to

his beck and back; 2) he had undergone serious surgery to

his cervical spine, which Dr. Peeples admitted would cause

an anatomical change; and, 3) he had an 18 percent permanent

physical impairment rating that the respondents accepted and

paid.  Therefore, the claimant had proven that he had

ongoing pain for which medical treatment in the form of pain

management and physical therapy was reasonably necessary. 

Likewise, as a result of the 2013, hearing on this matter,

the Administrative Law Judge found that the claimant had

exaggerated his condition by both “downplaying his clearly

documented neck and back problems prior to June 4, 2005, and
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overplaying his symptoms thereafter.”  In spite of his

admittedly impaired credibility, the Administrative Law

Judge found that sufficient evidence existed to show that

the claimant still suffers from neck and back pain that is

causally related to his 2005, work-related accident. 

Therefore, the Administrative Law Judge awarded the claimant

continuing treatment with Dr. Bashir.  However, according to

Dr. Peeples, objective medical testing performed at the time

of the claimant’s 2005, failed to show traumatic injury to

the claimant’s spine.  While more contemporary diagnostic

testing confirmed the presence of lesions at L4-5 and L5-S1,

Dr. Peeples opined that these tears were not caused by

trauma, but resulted from normal, age-related degeneration. 

Because no traumatic injury to the claimant’s spine was

identified in diagnostic studies conducted at the time of

the claimant’s 2005 injury, accident, and in view of the

fact that the changes observed in the claimant’s spine some

five years later were consistent with degenerative changes,

Dr. Peeples opined that pain management treatment was

inappropriate based on subjective complaints of pain without

objective medical findings.  We agree.

We find credence in Dr. Peeples’ stated opinion

that the claimant’s continued need for pain management
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treatment is unfounded since, in spite of the numerous,

addictive narcotics the claimant is currently prescribed,

plus periodic injections from Dr. Bashir, the claimant

reports no improvement in his pain.  In fact, the claimant

testified that his pain is currently “10 times worse”

compared to what it used to be.  In addition, cervical

surgery failed to relieve the claimant’s cervical

complaints.  Whereas the Administrative Law Judge credited

Dr. Bashir’s opinion of August 9, 2011, that the claimant

would continue to need pain management treatment for his

cervical condition, and that such treatment would be

necessary for his lower back until he could undergo surgery,

we assign more weight to Dr. Peeples's opinion that, in the

absence of traumatic anatomy, and especially in view of

previous unsuccessful surgical treatment, no physical basis

for further surgery or narcotic treatment is indicated for

the claimant.  We find Dr. Peeples’s opinion persuasive in

that he never wavered in his opinion that the claimant

“requires no care, I repeat, no care for his spine” related

to his fall of 2005.  Rather, he consistently opined that

the claimant’s continuing symptoms were rooted in a

psychological disorder and his proven addiction to narcotic

pain medications.  We find that the weight of the objective
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medical evidence in this claim supports Dr. Peeples’

opinion, especially in view of the fact that upon initial

evaluation of the claimant in 2010, Dr. Schultz expressed

his belief that there was a psychological component to the

claimant’s condition that merited further investigation. 

Notwithstanding that Dr. Schultz later changed his

recommendation for treatment of the claimant’s condition, we

find that the medical records support Dr. Peeples’s

preliminary conclusion that the claimant suffers from an

iatrogenic pain disorder that would be better addressed by

the discontinued use of narcotics.  In our opinion, allowing

the claimant to continue on the current course of treatment

not only discourages, but also hinders a true assessment of

and inhibits real improvement in the claimant’s condition.  

Based upon the above and forgoing, we find that

the claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that continuing treatment in the form of pain

management is reasonably necessary for the treatment of his

2005, back injury.  Likewise, and without restating all the

reasons set forth in the Administrative Law Judge’s opinion

concerning the claimant’s failure to prove by a

preponderance of the evidence that lumbar surgery is

reasonably necessary for the treatment of the claimant’s
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2005, accident, we agree that the claimant has failed to

prove that this surgery is to repair injury from that

accident.  Rather, we agree that the weight of the medical

evidence, to include numerous objective findings, supports a

finding that the claimant’s current lumbar symptoms are the

result of a non-related degenerative condition. 

Furthermore, we find that the claimant has failed to prove

that this proposed surgery is premised on a sound medical

conclusion, or that it would likely improve the claimant’s

condition.  Therefore, this proposed procedure is rightly

denied.     

                               
                         A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                
               KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

After my de novo review of the entire record,

I must respectfully dissent from the majority opinion. 

I would award the claimant additional medical treatment

in the form of pain management.  In August 2011, Dr.
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Bashir opined that the claimant would continue to need

pain management for his compensable cervical condition,

and that he would need this management until Dr. Schulz

performed surgery.  Without surgery, this need would

continue.  The claimant’s testimony supports this need. 

It is concerning that the claimant’s treatment will be

terminated “cold turkey” as a result of the majority

decision.

Given the majority’s opinion that the

claimant’s condition warrants a different approach to

his care, I would encourage the claimant to seek

additional medical benefits in the form of the

psychologic treatment and of other types of treatment

and pain management.  Certainly, the consequences of the

treatment of a compensable injury are also compensable,

and treatment intended to manage those consequences, as

well as the claimant’s pain and other symptoms, should

be reasonable and necessary.

For the foregoing reasons, I must respectfully

dissent from the majority opinion.

                                
                         PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


